OUR LUNGS OR THEIR FOREST

Ecological Imperialism and the Case of the Amazonian Forest Fires in Brazil

Veerle Rook S2579103 v.m.rook@umail.leidenuniv.com July 3, 2020



Thesis submitted to the Faculty of Humanities of Leiden University
In partial fulfilment of the requirements for
The Degree of Master of Arts
In International Relations
Supervisor: Dr. D.M.S.M. Natermann

Word count: 13340

Table of Contents

Abstract	3
Introduction	4
Literature Review.	7
Postcolonialism & Imperialism	7
Ecological Imperialism	8
Environmental History	10
The Case of Brazil and its Amazonian Rainforest	11
Research Design and Methodology	14
Critical Discourse Analysis	14
Text Selection	15
International Analysis	18
Governmental Sources	18
Non-Governmental Sources	22
Brazilian Analysis	28
Discussion and Conclusion	32
References	35
Secondary Sources	35
Primary Sources	38

Abstract

This thesis explores the theory of ecological imperialism. The term eco-imperialism refers to a postcolonialist critique of environmentalist initiatives, as they are argued to portray imperialist characteristics. It claims that ideas from the Global North are imposed on the Global South, reinforcing their political and economic dominance. This thesis aims to test this theory on the case of the fires in the Brazilian Amazonian rainforest. Deforestation can be portrayed as a devasting process internationally, but at the same time, as progress and economic development locally. This discrepancy between local and international perspectives possibly portrays imperialist patterns. A critical discourse analysis is performed on international governmental and non-governmental sources covering these fires. This analysis aims to find proof of imperialist rhetoric. In addition, the Brazilian reaction to such discourse will be analyzed to strengthen this argument and find possible implications of current environmentalist discourse and counter-productive effects. The analysis finds numerous instances of discourse that point toward imperialist power relations in both governmental and non-governmental sources. However, especially NGOs repeatedly described the Amazon as being theirs and excluded local perspectives. With increasing international environmental attention and cooperation, it is important to ensure that initiatives are not counterproductive, and that equal agency is provided globally in order to guard itself from past mistakes in international interventions.

Keywords: ecological imperialism, postcolonialism, international environmentalism

Introduction

During the summer of 2019 news of forest fires spread through international media like wildfire. Although fires in the dry season of the Amazonian rainforest are not uncommon, this year the increased amount of forest burning in Brazil, along with recent political change, was cause for international concern (CBS News, 2019; The Guardian, 2019; The Washington Post, 2019). The reporting started with the suggestion that wind and the dry season were causing these fires, but this information was quickly rectified. Most of the fires were deliberate and started by farmers preparing more land for crops and cattle. The increase in these fires has several possible reasons, for example, drought and Brazil's strong agricultural lobby, but most attention has been given to Brazil's president Bolsonaro. Already since before taking office in January 2019, Bolsonaro has expressed a very strong anti-environment rhetoric. Focusing on economic development, Bolsonaro has promoted the opening of the Amazon to mining, farming and logging, while also attacking conservation NGOs (The Guardian, 2019).

The news about the fires was met with outrage and concern, as for example the French President Emmanuel Macron took to twitter to state that "Our house is burning. Literally" in addition to calling on the G7 countries to discuss this matter at the upcoming summit (Andreoni & Londoño, 2019). Many others took to social media to express concern, NGOs called for action, and celebrities donated to the cause (BBC News, 2019). Often referred to as "the lungs of our planet", reactions frequently involved the negative impact the loss of the rainforest has on the rest of the planet. This negative impact includes the loss of biodiversity and the loss of the world's largest terrestrial carbon sink (The Guardian, 2019). For Brazil this creates a complex and particular debate, between protecting the forest for international environmental benefits, or burning it for its own economic benefits.

This is a very relevant current case in which economic development and environmental protection come face to face. The international sphere expects Brazil to protect the rainforest because the entire world benefits from its conservation. Whereas, on the other hand, the current Brazilian government and those in favor of the agricultural expansion are done limiting development for conservation. It is peculiar that many of the non-Brazilians fighting for the protection of the rainforest, themselves come from countries who have already burnt down most of its forest for development. Many countries with large and successful economies, such as the United States, have already burned down a large extent of its forests for agriculture (Rudel, 1998). Another example is France; the amount of agricultural land in France has been reported to be at 52% of the total land, whereas for Brazil

the amount of agricultural land was reported at 34% (Trading Economics, 2016). Though, a large amount of this deforestation across the globe occurred before the negative impacts on the climate were acknowledged, still the large amounts of land that have already been cleared for agriculture make further worldwide deforestation extra problematic.

In a way, the international sphere is making a claim on Brazilian land, suggesting that international concerns need to be taken into consideration in decisions concerning the development of the Amazonian Rainforest. Within this claim there seems to be an assumption that Brazil is uncapable of being the sole entity to decide the future of its land. This possibly has some resemblance of colonialism, as colonialism and international intervention has often been legitimized by the belief that these countries could not take care of their land and resources themselves (Soomin & Shirley, 2009). Bolsonaro has indeed described international environmental NGOs as threatening the Brazilian sovereignty (The New York Times, 2019). This also seems comparable to more recent postcolonial critiques of international interventions aimed at spreading development, democracy or modernization as these are criticized for sustaining a Western hegemony (Omar, 2012).

Thus, the question arises whether environmentalism is possibly portraying similar imperialist tendencies. With increasing international attention and cooperation on climate related issues this question is very important. Furthermore, the debate between development and environment is also becoming increasingly relevant. Countries with smaller economies do not want to be left further behind by not being able to reach the same degree of industrialization and development due to environmental and sustainability regulations. Due to the complex relationship between development and the environment it is important that proposals to address global environmental degradation must take this relationship into account (Gonzalez, 2000). Decisions need to be made together with, and not for other countries, likewise for the case of the Amazonian Rainforest. If this is not done countries with who have been subject to imperialism, such as is the case for Brazil, might produce counterproductive reactions when international environmental concern is seen as a threat to national sovereignty.

Even before the current widespread international attention to climate issues, Gonzalez (2000, p. 1016) already expressed the need for environmental initiatives to be "carefully scrutinized to reconcile trade and the environment in order to ensure that they promote environmental justice and do not merely reinforce Northern political and economic dominance". Therefore, using a postcolonial approach, this research aims to study current international reactions to Amazonian forest fires to examine the discourse for possible

imperialistic rhetoric. The main question that this thesis aims to answer is whether current international environmentalist discourse points towards imperialist power relations.

This question will be answered by conducting a case study, focusing firstly on international reactions to the Amazonian rainforest fires. Discourse from political sources, international institutions and NGOs will be examined through a critical discourse analysis. Additionally, this thesis will include Brazilian responses to the global concern over the Amazonian forest fires. Literature calls for the necessity to include local perspectives in global environmental initiatives and literature (Barca, 2014; Egan, 2002; Heatherington, 2010; Sen, 2009). Therefore, this thesis will also examine Brazilian sources for anti-imperialist discourse. Anti-imperialist discourse from Brazilian sources can help to further prove patterns of imperialism and in addition it can portray the possible counterproductive outcomes of current international environmentalism. The research aims to provide empirical evidence for ecological imperialism and discuss possible implications.

The thesis will start with an overview of the available literature. Foremost, it is essential to define the concepts of imperialism and ecological imperialism, as a part of the postcolonial approach this thesis takes on environmentalism. Following, the theory on ecological imperialism will be discussed. Unfortunately, the amount of literature on this specific topic is rather limited. Therefore, the theoretical overview will continue to discuss broader works on the topic of environmentalism and history relevant to the understanding of ecological imperialism. The theory discussed will be used for the analytical element of this thesis, in which international and Brazilian discourse will be analysed. A critical discourse analysis of these sources will be conducted which will result in the discussion whether international environmentalism had imperialist tendencies or not. This thesis will also shed light on the Brazilian reactions and the possible consequences this might have for future policies.

Literature Review

Postcolonialism & Imperialism

The terms colonialism, imperialism and postcolonialism are incredibly complex, offering various definitions. Postcolonialism is so complex because is not merely a disciplinary field, or a theory, it is a much broader approach aimed at shedding light on power structures and knowledge formations in which the West remains dominant (Young, 2012). As Young (2012, p. 20) describes it involves "an interrelated set of critical and counterintuitive practices that have been developed out of traditions of resistance to a global historical trajectory of imperialism and colonialism". It is concerned with remaining legacies of the past continuing into the experience of the present. The assumption is that global power structures have not changed entirely since the end of the imperial era and that there exists a continuous economic dominance of the north over the south, which then is the cause for injustices (Young, 2016). Postcolonialism addresses and criticizes the remaining hegemon of the Global North, or also often termed as the West and it is devoted to revisiting and remembering the colonial past (Gandhi, 2019, p. 44). Postcolonialism acts in order to make legacies and other invisible actors and perspectives visible so that injustices can be redressed (Young, 2012). The theory emanates from anticolonial writings, but now involves a broad range of perspectives from Marxism to post-structuralism (Prasad, 2003). Similar amongst all these different theories is the focus on explaining various historical and ongoing effects of Western imperialism (Khan & Lund-Thomsen, 2011).

The issue with defining colonialism and imperialism is that these terms are often used as if they are synonyms. Both of these terms address a form of dominance of one people over another. However, the type of dominance differs, and this explains why this paper uses the term 'imperialism' and not 'colonialism. Different from colonialism which refers to the "implanting of settlements on a distant territory", imperialism refers to the "the practice, the theory and the attitudes of a dominating metropolitan center ruling a distant territory" (Said, 1993, p. 9). Colonialism refers to an empire developed by individual communities or for commercial purposes by a trading company (Young, 2016). Colonialism is pragmatic and was usually developed locally. It refers to an activity on the periphery and is economically driven. Imperialism differs from colonialism as it is more of a concept rather than a practice. Imperialism refers to an empire controlled by a government from the center that is developed for ideological as well as financial reasons (Young, 2016). It is ideological and concerned with the assertion and expansion of state power. Imperialism is more concerned with power relations; it covers a wide range of relationships of domination and dependence. Thus, it is

generally used in modern postcolonialist critique in which the West is criticized for exerting dominance over the non-Western countries.

Originally, imperialism described a political system involved with actual conquest, but this is no longer necessarily the case. This has changed with the advancement of neocolonialism, which argues that even though the state is independent, its economic system and thus policy can still be directed from outside (Young, 2016). Imperialism has increasingly been used to refer to general (economic) domination rather than formal political dependence.

An important example of postcolonialist criticism is the disapproval of international developmental initiatives in the post-World War II period for being imperialist. This field of research previously disregarded local knowledge and practices and applied Western ideas of development universally (Karagiannis, 2004; Young, 2016). According to this approach the Global South was labelled as underdeveloped and initiatives for development, such as trade agreements, foreign aid and US-controlled organizations such as the World Bank had the effect of establishing and maintaining control (Omar, 2012; Young, 2016). This kept the newly independent states dependent on the more economically powerful Western states.

International developmental initiatives were framed as universal solutions for the problems of the developing world and there was little room and consideration for subaltern voices (Sylvester, 1999). This thesis questions whether similar trends might be occurring in modern environmentalist initiatives, and thus, whether there is a form of environmental imperialism evident in current ecological action and ideas.

Ecological Imperialism

Though the extent is still limited, some research does exist on the relation between environmentalism and imperialism. Commonly phrased as ecological imperialism, or ecoimperialism, several studies do predict a problematic relationship between (economic) development of the Global South, and international environmental policies mostly being formed and imposed by the Global North. Discourse related to eco-imperialism is gaining popularity (Nygren, 2013). It fits into a new form of ecocriticism, which combines critical theory and environmental sciences that has emerged in the 2000s (Slovic, 2010, p. 7).

Ecological imperialism stems from the idea that the field of environmental sciences can benefit from postcolonial theory (Huggan & Tiffin, 2007, p. 3). Research contends that environmental conservation is closely connected to postcolonialism as it was in colonized areas of the world that Europeans had first recognized the need for conservation methods (Huggan & Tiffin, 2007, p. 3). The argument holds that environmental literature may benefit

from drawing upon postcolonial theory and studying possible ongoing effects of imperialism. As previously explained imperialism differs from the term colonialism and thus eco-imperialism does not necessary refer to the direct settling in distant territories but is concerned with dominating attitudes possibly effecting a different territory. The postcolonial critique does not oppose itself against conservation in general, but calls attention to the problematic impact of conservation without local consultation and participation (Huggan & Tiffin, 2007, p. 5).

Eco-imperialism calls attention to the issue that the Global North presents itself as a leader in environmental protection, while also being the cause for most of the degradation (Gonzalez, 2000). In international efforts, proposals often aim to impose common environmental standards without addressing particular countries' more ecologically damaging behavior. The term eco-imperialism usually refers to the imposition of an ecological agenda on the Global South. However, Gonzalez (2000, p. 983) goes further in defining this term as "the North's systematic and ongoing appropriation of the South's ecological resources".

Drawing a direct line between environmentalism and colonialism. Authors writing on the topic of eco-imperialism criticize environmental initiatives for reinforcing Northern political and economic dominance, rather than solely promoting environmental justice.

Soomin & Shirley (2009) include a similar critique in their opinion piece. According to them "climate change" and "resource protection" presents new ways in which the developed Global North seeks to control the resources of the less developed Global South. It is a relatively new terrain in which "western" ideas of what is fair, good and appropriate in matters of environmental policy can be imposed on the rest of the world (Soomin & Shirley, 2009, p. 849). Already since the 1990s the question was raised whether environmentalism portrayed similar patterns as the spreading of western ideology and norms during the Cold War, which was also criticized as being imperialist (Clark, 1993).

Instead of this focus on norms Scholtz (2008) writes about the idea of common heritage and resource exploitation. The idea of common heritage suggests that important global resources, such as the Amazon, may be declared the common heritage of humankind. According to Scholtz it is no coincidence that these global resources are mainly found within the Global South. This provides a clear example of eco-imperialism. States that have already depleted their own natural resources, now pressure other states with the obligation to protect their existing resources for future generations. The author describes this as a new form of neo-colonization and as possibly interfering with a states' sovereignty (Scholtz, 2008). Such a threat to a state's sovereignty presents a direct link to colonial times, when the colonizers

determined what would happen with the colony's land. Eco-imperialism does not argue that there is a complete disregard of a state's sovereignty. Nonetheless, pressuring a state to use their land in a way that is in accordance with the more dominant state's ideal presents a partially similar type of interference with sovereignty.

The focus of the existing research on eco-imperialism might vary but it all holds the same postcolonial argument that local populations are neglected in projects of conservation and sustainability (Sen, 2009). This neglect holds the assumption that the North is more advanced, and solutions to environmental degradation become exclusive and imposed (Sluyter, 2002). There is a clear call for more local participation, and attention directed at the relationship between colonial power relationships and environmental conservation.

Environmental History

Though direct literature on ecological imperialism is limited, numerous authors have argued for more local and inclusive perspectives to environmentalism, especially in the field of environmental history. Barca (2014) focusses on the dynamics between labor and the environment, yet her conclusions are relevant for this research. Barca argues that sustainability policies need to consider local labor and the working class. This is relevant to our case as it concludes that sustainability policies should not be top-down imposed but need to include local narratives. Barca claims that it needs to be understood that local labor has historically mostly been concerned with economic growth, and therefore might not immediately recognize the importance of environmental conservation. This is contradictory to a possible Western dominant perception that particular environments "need to be protected from work" (Barca, 2014, p. 9) This is directly applicable to the Amazon which, according to the common international reaction, needs to be protected from unsustainable agriculture. Whether this is accurate or not, according to Barca this perception disregards local labor and their economic concerns. Barca's answer to this problem suggests bringing the right to a voice and possibly compensation to labor that is dependent on the environment that needs to be conserved.

Heatherington's (2010) research is more closely connected to the postcolonialist approach of ecological imperialism. Her work focusses specifically on the case of Sardinia in which residents of Orgosolo struggle with the formation of a national park. Heatherington claims that environmentalism does have a universalistic pretention and that there is a dominant model of global sustainability coming from NGOs such as the WWF. With the analysis of the case of Orgosolo, Heatherington concludes that a dominant global

environmentalism and its values subordinates the needs and sovereignty of smaller groups. The case analyzed presents similarities to the case of Brazil discussed in this thesis. In Sardinia the local culture of land-managing came into conflict with policies advocated by global environmentalism. Local people are said to have become suspicious of international conservation programs that claim the necessity of conservation for some larger interest from which they are excluded (Heatherington, 2010).

Numerous other sources argue for the need for the subaltern voice to be included in environmental history and policies (Dawson, 2017; Egan, 2002; Sen, 2009). Though this literature focusses on different aspects of the relationship between power, people and the environment, the over-arching consensus, which supports the aims of this research, is that environmental history and policies can benefit from including insights in power relations, local narratives and culture. For this thesis it is especially relevant to apply postcolonial theory to our case of environmentalism. Postcolonialism places power relationships at the center of analysis and therefore sheds light on economic and developmentalist issues that are often intertwined with environmental ones (Sen, 2009). As previously described, the debate around the Amazon forest fires exemplifies this interwovenness, and therefore specifically ecological imperialism, and not solely environmental history, is applied as a theoretical background in this thesis.

The Case of Brazil and its Amazonian Rainforest

The Global concern over the Amazon stems from the fact that this rainforest is essential for the biodiversity of the world and its devastation can negatively affect climate change (de Area Leão Pereira, Silveira Ferreira, de Santana Ribeiro, Sabadini Carvalho, & de Barros Pereira, 2019). It is estimated to be home to about a quarter of all animal and plant species. Deforestation of such a large rainforest can affect the water cycle, influencing rainfall in a large region and can significantly increase greenhouse gas emissions (de Area Leão Pereira et al., 2019).

In the case of the Brazilian rainforest, deforestation, as a part of Brazilian development, was once actually met with excitement in the 1970s in the New York Times. A major shift in international public opinion occurred and in the 1980s after growing awareness of the importance of the forest for the international climate (Barbosa, 1993). Excitement was replaced with concern. This sudden lack of support for Amazonian development meant Brazil had to defend itself. Already in the 1980s the Brazilian government labeled the international call for preservation as an attempt to violate its sovereignty over the Amazon. Previously the

Brazilian government had even received economic support that subsidized the destruction of the Amazon and now suddenly the deforestation was no longer accepted internationally. In a way the deforestation was financed by the countries that are now condemning it (Barbosa, 1993).

Still deforestation continued, and Brazil was the country with the highest amount of deforestation between 1996 and 2005 (de Area Leão Pereira et al., 2019). This deforestation is connected to the expansion of Brazil's agricultural sector. Brazil now produces an estimated 30% of the world's soy and 15% of its beef, and this land has often come at the expense of forests (Stabile et al., 2020). However, in 2004 the Brazilian government started to commit itself to reducing deforestation. Up until 2012 the country saw a great reduction in the amount of forest that was being cleared. Despite these efforts, this reduction did not remain consistent and ever since 2012 the amount of deforestation has increased again, with especially sharp increases measured ever since Bolsonaro came into office in 2018 (Stabile et al., 2020).

Bolsonaro has criticized Brazil's environmental policies for being biased against agriculture and economic development (Escobar, 2019). As previously mentioned, when discussing international environmentalism Bolsonaro has criticized these initiatives for being a threat to Brazil's national sovereignty (The New York Times, 2019). This has led to policy changes that facilitate the expansion of the agricultural sector. The local opinion on these political changes varies greatly. This can vary per region, Kröger (2020) describes how there are regions in which the majority sees deforestation as a destruction of prior lifestyles and nature. However, in other regions the majority perceives opposing deforestation as standing in the way of progress and economic productivity.

What is noticeable from this brief overview of Brazil's relationship with the international environmentalist community and the Amazon rainforest, is the recurrence of the issue of 'sovereignty'. Sovereignty and independence are key issues in Brazilian politics and in Latin America in general (Almeida, 2013; Miller, 2006, p. 205). A complex history of European colonialism, and the rising influence of the United States as a dominant power in the 20th century are factors that explain the strict adherence to national sovereignty in Latin America (Almeida, 2013, p. 473). This fear of losing the power to make autonomous decisions can also inhibit international cooperation. This has also been the case for Brazil where presidents before Bolsonaro have already complained that Brazil is too submissive to foreign powers (Almeida, 2013, pp. 488–489). Often, international law is not used for deepening cooperation, but to preserve national sovereignty (Almeida, 2013, p. 472).

This thesis presents an important contribution to the understanding of the relationship between Brazil and international action on the topic of conservation. Existent literature on eco-imperialism is often more opinion-based and lacks comprehensive studies with actual empirical evidence on this matter. The term 'ecological imperialism' has been covered in literature since the 1990s, but it does not play a significant role in more current literature. Therefore, it remains unclear to what extent it is a significant concern for this present day.

Current literature also often lacks a comprehensive theoretical background on imperialism and its connection to environmentalism. Thus, it is unclear which aspects specifically make environmental policy or discourse imperialist and does not apply this theory to distinguished cases. This limits the representability of this writing. In order to detect imperialist discourse and discuss its implications it is important to define imperialism and to determine how it can be distinguished. Therefore, in addition to finding empirical evidence for eco-imperialism, this thesis provides a stronger theoretical backing on the subject of imperialism, leading up to eco-imperialism.

Furthermore, the literature does not include the reactions from within the countries subject to this possible eco-imperialism. The majority of ecocritical studies still speak on behalf of the Global South and subalternized communities rather than actually including their views and voices (Slovic, Rangarajan, & Sarveswaran, 2015, p. 6) Including the reactions from within these countries can provide further evidence for the existence of an imperial discourse and can further generate the argument for possible counterproductive effects of current environmental protection initiatives.

Altogether, clear gaps are located in the available literature. The existence, theory and the applicability of ecological imperialism have not comprehensively been established. As this research lays its focus on the recent case of deforestation in the Amazon it cannot necessarily present a representable outcome for the worldwide existence or non-existence of ecological imperialism. However, it can present a start of a better understanding of this matter that can inspire future research and policy.

Research Design and Methodology

This research aims to provide a more comprehensive overview of the meaning of ecological imperialism by supplementing theory with empirical evidence. It is focused on observing both the existence of eco-imperialism in international discourse, and the local response for the case of the Brazilian Amazon forest fires in late 2019. Thus, a within-case research design is used.

The analysis will determine whether, for the case of the rainforest in Brazil, discourse can be detected suggesting the presence of ecological imperialism. In addition, it will be studied whether there is evidence of an anti-imperialist discourse coming from Brazil, arguing against international interference, possibly in favor of economic development and against the protection of the rainforest. As the analysis only applies one theory, inferences on the causal relationships between the international and Brazilian discourse will be limited. However, as current research on this matter is so limited it is still incredibly relevant to provide an in-depth analysis of the case and the theory. This can still provide significant insights and stimulate future research on this matter.

Critical Discourse Analysis

The study of language has become increasingly prominent in international relations literature (Hansen, 2014, p. 172). Analyzing discourse can help understand the world and underlying dynamics. Language-use can provide insight in how powerful actors make sense of global issues, and construct reality. Specifically, Crtical Discourse Analysis has proven to be a relevant tool to examine linguistic properties of texts to reveal underlying power relations (Van Dijk, 1993). It distinguishes itself as a tool of analysis specifically aimed at addressing inequalities in these power relations (Van Dijk, 1993, p. 252).

Eco-imperialism argues that certain dynamics exist in modern environmentalism that resemble postcolonial power relations. Critical discourse analysis can help reveal such dynamics in discourse used by prominent actors involved in international environmental language. In addition, the analysis can show how the discourse shapes political behavior. Thus, critical discourse can help identify power relations related to imperialism in environmentalism and accordingly, connect this to the political reaction in Brazil.

In order to achieve this, this thesis distinguishes three categories of discourse through which the sources will be analyzed. These categories build upon the literature review. The literature on ecological imperialism criticizes global environmentalism for making claims on or decisions over land that is not theirs. For example this refers to what Scholtz (2008)

explained on common heritage and how nature in the Global South is often deemed as global heritage and thus belonging to everyone. Thus, the analysis will focus on how the discourse describes the Amazon. Is it described as Brazil's forest or the lungs of our planet? Secondly, both the postcolonial and general historical literature on environmentalism emphasize the need to understand localities. For the case of the Amazon this can, for example, mean that deforestation is not only destruction, but for local farmers it can also be a means of economic development. Finally, this local inclusion needs to also be reflected in the proposed solution. Do suggested initiatives include Brazil, its citizens and government, or could it be perceived as imposed?

Text Selection

This research will use primary sources involving information and/or persuasive language on the topic of fires in the Brazilian Amazonian rainforest. The research will consist of two main elements. The first being the analysis of international discourse, i.e. sources coming from outside of Brazil, on the Brazilian forest fires. Secondly, the analysis includes translated discourse coming from Brazil.

For the international response sources from both governmental and non-governmental actors will be analyzed. The choice for these actors is based on the fact that they are large, well-known institutions and organizations that are active in matters of international environmentalism. The variety in both governmental and non-governmental actors is included to account for the different purposes a source can have. For example, documents from NGOs might be more likely to include environmental initiatives and thus the discourse used might be influenced by its purpose. Instead of solely presenting information on the rainforest fires the NGOs' discourse probably includes some type of a call for action. This could influence the content as it might create stronger incentives to persuade people into protective action, by for example emphasizing the connection between the world and the Amazon. NGOs rely on their funders, thus regardless of their intentions, their discourse might be affected by their need to raise money. Discourse from governmental and non-governmental actors will be compared separately.

In order to prevent or at least limit possible bias it is important that these sources represent a truly international perspective, and not just that of a few dominant countries. However, as the focus is on finding proof for ecological imperialism, a bias towards sources from more 'Western' countries is not necessarily problematic and thus the analysis includes only sources written in English. Ecological imperialism is focused on the dominance of these

"western" regions of the Global North. Though, it is important that the sources represent the international discourse and therefore discourse from international institutions will be included. This means that discourse from international political institutions will be analyzed namely: sources from the United Nations, the European Union.

The choice of NGOs included is also based on to what extent these NGOs could represent a dominant international discourse. Therefore, the analysis includes larger NGOs that are recognized internationally and include action for conservation in their programs namely: The WorldWide Fund for Nature (WWF), Greenpeace and Conservation International. Each of these organizations has a clear international focus and are active in between 50 and over 100 different countries (Conservation International, 2019; Greenpeace, 2019; World Wildlife Fund, 2017). As discussed in the literature Heatherington (2010) criticizes the WWF for having a universalistic pretention and enforcing a dominant model of global sustainability. This thesis aims to find further proof for this claim in the WWF's discourse and increases its representability by also including the other prominent international environmental NGOs. There is however some overlap between the governmental and non-governmental sources, as, for example, Harrison Ford is a board member of Conservation International, but he has also spoken at the General Assembly of the UN. This should be kept in mind when comparing the variety of sources.

The analysis of the Brazilian response will focus on a more limited scope of sources from different levels of society including both governmental and non-governmental sources. The number of Brazilian sources is limited due to a language barrier, but this does not have large implications for the research. The main purpose of the research is to find evidence of international eco-imperialism. Therefore, this part of the analysis can be less comprehensive. However still the Brazilian response is important to include when discussing implications of the current international discourse and thus a limited number of sources that are translated to English are included. The analysis only relies on sources that have already been translated by the source itself and has not performed any own translations. As already stated, the inferences between international and local responses will have to be limited, but still the Brazilian response can suggest possible implications and lay the foundation for future research on this matter.

The analysis has a specific timeframe, namely August 2019 until the end of 2019 in December. The analysis can clearly start in August as this was the first time that the forest fires had reached international attention in this year. This started the large concerned international response. In the months that followed new data from NASA, and Brazil was

published, keeping it a matter of international concern and ensuring both local and international responses. Therefore, the responses will be followed up to and including December. This will provide the most comprehensive analysis possible and also allow to track whether reactions have changed over time.

International Analysis

As is described in the methodology, the analysis consists of two sections, the international, and the Brazilian response to the forest fires in the Amazon in 2019. The analysis of international response is split into two categories, namely the analysis of governmental, and that of non-governmental sources. The texts are examined for noticeable discourse on the three aspects of potential imperialist discourse explained in the methodology. Namely, whether the discourse claims the Amazon, or presents it as common heritage, whether local perspectives on the problem are described and whether solutions provided are inclusive towards the Brazilian people and/or government.

Governmental Sources

The governmental sources consist of news, press releases and briefings from the United Nations and the European. Both of these organizations have published discourse expressing their concerns with the wildfires in the Amazon in the fall of 2019. In general, both of these actors described the situation as highly problematic and they all agreed that action was needed to bring a halt to the fires.

The Amazon as Common Heritage

In the initial reporting the United Nations' discourse did not make a strong claim on the land of the Amazon. In the reports published in August the forest was not described as "our forest" or anything in that direction. When expressing concern over the fires in August sources from the UN even stated that not only the Amazon is important but that the "international community recognizes the importance of all forests for the health of the entire world" (United Nations, 2019a). Although, when the UN spokesperson continue to specify which forests were of importance, het mentioned the Amazon, the forests in the Congo basin and forests in Indonesia, these are all forests in the Global South (United Nations, 2019a).

The discourse changed in September when Michelle Bachelet, the UN's High Commissioner for Human Rights, described the Amazon fires as "literally burning up our future" (United Nations, 2019c), establishing a stronger global connection to the rainforest. The UN Secretary used a similar discourse a few weeks later, stating that "our world's forests are on fire", that "these are not localized disasters but part of a global threat", and finally that "we will not overcome the climate emergency without safeguarding our planet's very lungs" (United Nations, 2019d). Though not directly making a claim on Brazilian land, this does establish the Amazon wildfires as a global problem, and the conservation of the forest as a global good, necessary for the future of the planet.

The UN's strongest discourse suggesting that the Amazon is common heritage comes from a speech at the UN Climate Action Summit, from Harrison Ford, vice-chair of the NGO Conservation International. When speaking about the Amazon fires Harrison Ford declared that "if a room in your house is on fire, your house is on fire, and we only have one house ... We need to protect what we have; we need to restore what we have lost" (United Nations, 2019e). Thus, according to Ford the Amazon rainforest is something that we all have, he presents it as a global property.

The European Union's sources do not include discourse that present the Amazon as a global good. Contrary to the UN's discourse, in an extensive briefing on the Amazon Wildfire Crisis from the European Parliamentary Research Service included concerns over sovereignty stating that "although Amazonia is widely recognized as a public good for the whole planet, some countries may see international action as interfering with their national sovereignty over territories" (European Union, 2019c). However, in the same text the briefing went on to describe that experts do advise that the Amazon with its biological assets should be considered as a "global public good" (European Union, 2019c). Nevertheless, the source continues to describe the need for cooperation between countries, and thus it remains unclear whether the EU Parliament agrees with the experts on making the Amazon a common heritage.

Though there is some variance between the above-mentioned sources, in general the international institutions' discourse did not contain strong claims on the Amazon rainforest. Especially the EU mentioned the importance of the Amazon, not just as a global good, but also for local communities. Discourse from the EU even acknowledged the potential for international action to be interpreted as a threat to national sovereignty.

Local Problem-setting and Information

The sources from the UN barely contained any local information on the fires in Brazil. None of the texts describe why the farmers are burning pieces of the forest and there is no mentioning of the debate between development and conservation in Brazil's agricultural sector. Sources from the UN do describe the negative impact the fires can have on local families and farmers (United Nations, 2019c, 2019d), but there is no further context given on local dynamics and problem-setting. The UN does call for global action, in doing so placing pressure on the Brazilian government, but in its reporting barely includes information on what exactly is going on in Brazil. Barely any of the context discussed in the literature review is included. There is no mentioning of local farmers who believe they have the right to deforest the Amazon for economic productivity. The reports do include brief bits of

information on why the Amazon is important globally, but no local considerations are taken into account for the future of the Amazon.

On the contrary, the EU does provide a much more nuanced understanding of the problem with the fires in Brazil. Such information is included in the more extensive briefing, but also in a shorter text, as the European Parliament states that "the recent forest fires in the Amazon highlight the need for greater measures worldwide to attenuate tensions between resource needs, for example mining or grazing, that cause deforestation" (European Union, 2019a). The EU addresses how deforestation is not only destruction but can be motivated by resource need and economic incentives. In the more extensive briefing, the EU explains how local political changes, such as Bolsonaro coming to power have played a role in the sharp increase in the amount of fires (European Union, 2019c). This text even provides not only a local, but also a more inclusive approach to the problem by explaining that "international market demand leads to intensive use of Amazonian natural resources ... that promotes an unsustainable production model". This provides a deeper understanding of the problem, also recognizing international blame, and not only pointing towards Brazil for being in the wrong. Finally, the EU's briefing continues to discuss the large role that criminal activity plays in the forest fires in Brazil, explaining that criminal networks are active in clearing the forest for agriculture, making this illegal process difficult to tackle (European Union, 2019c).

These different international organizations show great variance in the extent of information and local problem-setting provided. Whereas the UN barely discussed the complexity of the problem, the EU provided a much deeper and more nuanced understanding of the issues at stake. What is important to keep in mind, is that during the time of the publication of the European Parliament's briefing the EU was negotiating a trade deal with Mercosur, a Latin American regional organization, of which Brazil is a prominent member (European Union, 2019a). This could possibly explain the large differences in discourse between the EU and the UN as the EU might be motivated to ensure the continuation of this trade deal.

Presenting an Inclusive Solution

The solutions presented by the UN mainly revolve around contact between countries. In August discussions started between countries to get the topic of deforestation on the agenda for the General Assembly in September (United Nations, 2019b). As Brazil is also a member of the UN, the government was included in such discussions. This indeed led to an "Alliance for Rainforests Event" at the General Assembly (United Nations, 2019d). The discourse on halting deforestation and fires in the Amazon did involve a more inclusive

perspective, stating that "we must change the way we farm and rebalance the global food system by growing food without destroying large tracts of forest" and that "restoring degraded lands means better lives and income for farmers and herders, and less pressure to migrate to cities" (United Nations, 2019d). These presented solutions acknowledge the complexity of the issue and include effects on the local population. Furthermore, at the General Assembly, Harrison Ford discusses the money that France, and the UN will donate, expressing that this money needs to go to civil society and indigenous people, which again hints at ensuring local participation in proposed solutions (United Nations, 2019e). However, as will be discussed later in this analysis, the Brazilian government did not necessarily welcome this action and these donations with open arms. Therefore, still it can be questioned whether the solutions were really that inclusive towards Brazil.

Similar to the problem-setting, when discussing solutions, the EU has included far more context and local considerations. As previously explained the European Union was negotiating a deal with Mercosur, but this trade deal received a lot of critique due to concerns over deforestation of the Amazon. Halting negotiations is seen as a way to force compliance with climate commitments, however the EU describes how this can have adverse effects and potentially penalize other sectors or countries that are not responsible for the deforestation (European Union, 2019a). Instead the European Commission chooses to use the trade deal to foster change through constructive political dialogue (European Union, 2019a). This does involve discourse focusing on working with Brazil, and not on imposing the European Union's climate goals on Latin America. In the same text it is even proposed that the EU could influence a beneficiary for the protection of forests, in which is invested in sustainable development and good governance. Furthermore, again international responsibility is discussed, by mentioning consumer behavior and corporate social responsibility (European Union, 2019a). Thus, the EU does not expect to impose certain rules and regulations on Brazil, rather it mentions options on how to stimulate good forest management and is reflective on how the international community can change its own behavior to ensure sustainable forest management.

Though it is unclear to what extent the EU is focused on inclusivity towards Brazil and Latin America, or whether it is more concerned with the future of its trade deal. Still in the more extensive briefing in November the EU continued to address local considerations when proposing solutions to the deforestation of the Amazon. For example, the text emphasizes that the solution to deforestation "requires that the underlying causes are addressed, and further action is taken at both national and international levels" and

numerous times "cooperation with Mercosur countries" is mentioned in this text (European Union, 2019c). The briefing also mentions local action and regional agreements made such as the 'Leticia Pact for Amazonia', in which the governments of Bolivia, Brazil, Colombia, Ecuador, Guyana, Peru and Suriname agreed on action to end devastation of the region's biodiversity (European Union, 2019c). However, the text does mention critique on whether this agreement is solely a declaration of intent, or whether it will actually help to save the rainforest. Thus, there is some room for questioning whether the local governments are capable of protecting their forests without further international intervention.

Finally, what is interesting is that again the EU does describe Bolsonaro's concerns with international action taken. When describing the previously mentioned donations pledged by the UN and France the EU's briefing describes how "Bolsonaro implied that accepting this aid would amount to putting Brazil's sovereignty over its Amazonian territories into question" (European Union, 2019c). Though the text includes discourse questioning Brazil's capability to protect its own forest, this is somewhat balanced by mentioning how international action could be perceived as a threat to sovereignty. In the conclusion the proposed solutions do revolve around cooperation between countries and stakeholders, which does point towards an inclusive solution.

Overall the United Nations and the European Union vary in terms of the extent of discourse that points towards imperialist power relations. The extent of direct claims on the land of the Amazon, i.e. describing the forest as "ours" or "our lungs" is limited, and the EU provides more nuanced information in which local perspectives and inclusive solutions are provided. However, the UN does present a much more simplified image of the problem, in which only concerns over biodiversity and climate change are included.

Non-Governmental Sources

The non-governmental sources include the World Wide Fund for Nature (WWF), Greenpeace and Conservation International. These are all large-scale international NGOs that actively spoke out against the fires in the Amazon in 2019. News releases, and further publications on their websites are analyzed in this section.

The Amazon as Common Heritage

Throughout the different texts analyzed the WWF uses much more emotionally loaded text when discussing the Amazon. In this discourse the Amazon is often described as a global good. Examples include "as one of the world's most iconic forests burns" (WWF, 2019a), "the world's largest tropical forest" (WWF, 2019b), "there is a clear link between

the health of the Amazon and the health of the planet" (WWF, 2019c). Though not literally calling it "our forest" the Amazon is continuously described as the world's forest. As if it is a global good. When expressing concerns over deforestation this is described as "losing more of the forest" (WWF, 2019c), which insinuates that it is our, and not only South America's, forest to lose.

In addition, conservation of the Amazon is often presented as the key goal in order to protect the planet from climate change. Greenpeace states that "We can't protect the climate without the Amazon" (Greenpeace, 2019b). Of course, indeed the Amazon has a large impact on the climate, of a large part of our world. However, there are other large forests in the world, or potential areas for reforestation. Thus, such strong discourse focusing on the Amazon presents a sort of power relationship in which it is expected that the Amazon is conserved for the global good.

Furthermore, Greenpeace does mention Bolsonaro's critique on the international environmentalist action. However, these critiques are completely discredited stating on the topic of Bolsonaro that "He distorts the concept of national sovereignty to justify his agenda of destruction of the Amazon ... Sovereignty means having a national responsibility to ensure the protection of Brazil's greatest environmental heritage" (Greenpeace, 2019d). Thus, Brazil's concerns over sovereignty are completely discredited. Rather than letting the government create its own course of action, there is a global policy of conservation that needs to be enforced. The discourse directly labels the amazon as "environmental heritage". This contains underlying power dynamics as it is expected that Brazil follows what the international community wants and that it places the global good over its own sovereignty.

As previously described Harrison Ford, as a part of the organization Conservation International, spoke at the UN General Assembly in September 2019. In his speech he made a direct claim on Brazilian land, stating that "our house is on fire", clearly establishing a global connection with the Amazon. However, in further discourse coming from Conservation International there was no language found that made a claim on the Amazon or presented it as a global heritage. It expresses less emotional concern than the WWF and Greenpeace, e.g. it does not state that we are "losing our world's largest rainforest" or something similar.

Thus, in comparison to the governmental actors, in general the non-governmental organizations do express a stronger connection with the Amazon in which it often is described as a global good, or common heritage. However, the written discourse from Conservation International available on their website was an exception. A final interesting remark is that when looking through the websites of these organizations it is noticeable that all three of these

NGOs mainly operate in the Global South (Conservation International, 2019; Greenpeace, 2019; World Wildlife Fund, 2017). This is predicted in the literature by Scholtz (2008) and it does bear resemblance to imperialist power relations, as only nature in the Global South seems to be in need of protection.

Local Problem-Setting and Information

What is common for most of the sources analyzed, is that they mostly include extensive information on the dangers of deforestation and climate change, but very little information on the causes of deforestation and the local situation. The WWF's discourse is no exception. The organization does recognize that the fires are used for deforestation to prepare land for agriculture but is mainly concerned with the illegality of this matter (WWF, 2019c).

The only local concern that is thoroughly discussed is the state of indigenous people. The impact of the fires on these indigenous communities was emphasized (WWF, 2019c). This does provide a more local perspective to the problem, not only expressing concern over the global loss of biodiversity and climate change, but also bringing attention to local people struggling due to these fires. However, when discussing Bolsonaro the WWF does argue that he is "diverting the focus of attention from what really matters: the well-being of nature and the people of the Amazon" (WWF, 2019b). Though the concern over the local participation might generate a more local perspective, it does completely discredit other possible concerns. It does not consider Brazil's history and assumes that Bolsonaro's concerns over sovereignty and imperialism are merely a tactic for diversion, without addressing these concerns or explaining why this is just a political tactic. Thus, it is unclear whether the WWF can legitimately claim that Bolsonaro is diverting attention from what really matters, or if the WWF assumes that they are more capable in determining what is best for the Amazon.

A similar argument can be made for Greenpeace's discourse. At the UN general assembly Bolsonaro held a speech in which he expressed concerns over sovereignty in matters of international environmentalist action, this speech will be discussed in more depth in the following chapter of this thesis. When discussing this speech, a source from Greenpeace state that "in his opening statement to the United Nations General Assembly last Tuesday, President Jair Bolsonaro chose to continue distorting the narrative about the environmental social crises" (Greenpeace, 2019d). Bolsonaro's concerns over sovereignty, or Brazils history with colonialism and imperialism were not mentioned at all. Thus, again it remains unclear whether it is justified that Greenpeace claims that Bolsonaro's concerns were merely a diversion. A local perspective on sovereignty and possible imperialist considerations is not included.

Finally, Conservation International has published a similar discourse. When including a local perspective, the focus is mainly on the negative impact President Bolsonaro has had on the Brazilian environment (Conservation International, 2019a, 2019b). However, in contrast to the previously analyzed texts, Conservation International does discuss more local initiatives that have successfully combatted deforestation. Though, these local initiatives are mostly found in the other Amazon countries. When discussing Brazil, it is solely negative on Bolsonaro and his political decisions.

What is interesting is that when discussing local problem-setting, the NGO's texts include much stronger discourse in which it directly opposes Bolsonaro and his policies. It is especially noticeable that these organizations completely disregard Bolsonaro's concern over Brazil's sovereignty. Furthermore, similar to the governmental sources, there is limited information on the exact reasons and cases of deforestation, more text is devoted to describing biological and climate related issues of the fires. The developmental aspect of Bolsonaro's policies and the deforestation is not mentioned.

Presenting an Inclusive Solution

The WWF's amount of discourse devoted to solutions to the fires is limited, however two strategies can be distinguished. The first involves pressuring the governments involved into changing their environmental policies. As is stated in the WWF's statement on the forest fires in the Amazon "WWF calls on the countries of the region ... to protect the Amazon, fight deforestation and reduce the causes behind these fires" (WWF, 2019b). Specifically, regarding Brazil, the WWF asserts that "Deforestation is simply unacceptable, but the damage can be undone if Brazil's government steps up and ends illegal clearing in the region" (WWF, 2019e). What is noticeable is that, in contrast to some of the discourse from governmental actors, the WWF does not describe the intention of a conversation or discussion with the government of Brazil. Rather the organization's discourse reads more like an imposition of their plans for conservation. Brazil does not seem to be included in these plans.

The second strategy against the forest fires does present a more inclusive solution. The WWF has developed an emergency fund to provide resources to fight the fires (WWF, 2019c). When describing this fund, the WWF consistently declares that this money will go to "the people at the front lines of the Amazon fires, specifically to local civil society organizations that represent and work with indigenous peoples and local communities to protect the Amazon" (WWF, 2019d). This can ensure a more inclusive approach to conservation, in which it is not imposed on locals, but in which it is achieved through

cooperation. Finally, the WWF does briefly recognize the need to promote sustainable livelihoods for small agricultural producers, acknowledging that their livelihood depends on using forest fires to expand their land (WWF, 2019b). However, this is only mentioned in one sentence in one article, and thus it is somewhat unclear what their exact intention is on this matter.

Greenpeace also discusses different strategies for Amazon conservation in its publications. Firstly, Greenpeace calls on major fast-food chains to "reject goods linked to environmental destruction in the Amazon and across Brazil' (Greenpeace, 2019b). This boycott is supposed to put pressure on Bolsonaro to change his environmental agenda. In addition, Greenpeace advices individuals to eat less meat and dairy (Greenpeace, 2019b). This solution is somewhat inclusive as it does not only expect change from Brazil but also holds international consumerism accountable. However, there is no information on the possible negative economic impacts of such a boycott on local farmers in Brazil. There is no financial stimulation proposed for sustainable farming, only a boycott against existing farmers in the Amazonian region. Thus, local concern and inclusion is very limited. In addition, Greenpeace does aim to place pressure on the Brazilian government. Nonetheless, in a different piece of writing Greenpeace does not only exclusively call out Bolsonaro, but also emphasizes that presidents such as Donald Trump "are port of the problem and the world needs leaders that are pushing for real solutions not more climate deniers" (Greenpeace, 2019c). This discourse is more inclusive, as it not only focused on changing environmental policy in the Global South.

Conservation International has not written much on solutions to the fires in the Amazon. Harrison Ford did discuss the previously mentioned large donations promised at the UN General Assembly, but there is not further reporting on this matter. In addition, Conservation International does express the intention to apply "international pressure on the Brazilian government to take action" (Conservation International, 2019b). Though the discourse is limited, it does suggest the imposition of the international environmentalist agenda as it does not mention a conversation with the Brazilian government, and solely discusses the intention to apply pressure.

It is noticeable that none of the NGOs mention the intention to start a conversation with Brazil, not with its government nor with the local population. The organizations do seem to use the strategy of pressuring the government, which does hold the underlying meaning that these organizations have the power and right to apply such pressure. Indeed, it does suggest that the NGOs are better capable of managing Brazilian land. On the other hand,

when discussing donations and funding these organizations do often mention the cooperation with indigenous communities and other local people to ensure the successful conservation of the Amazon.

In general, the NGOs present a much less nuanced position on the fires in the Amazon. The organizations make numerous emotional claims on the land, stating that we are losing "our" most iconic forest. Also, the organizations are much more pronounced in their intentions to pressure the Brazilian government for change. Furthermore, the organizations completely disregard Bolsonaro's concerns over Brazil's sovereignty. Finally, similar to the UN's discourse, the organizations include very little local information except for information about the climate or Amazon's biodiversity. All in all, these texts could therefore be perceived as to hold underlying imperialist power relations.

Brazilian Analysis

Evidently, there is not one single Brazilian opinion on the future of the Amazon. As any other country, Brazil consists of governmental actors, businesses, organizations and the general population, who can all hold different opinions on this matter. Therefore, this thesis does not claim to include a comprehensive Brazilian perspective. Rather, it aims to include some Brazilian discourse in order to account for possible differences between national and international discourse. This section of the thesis only includes limited sources from governmental and non-governmental actors.

Bolsonaro

The Brazilian government has been rather outspoken on this issue, especially the President. On the 24th of September, Bolsonaro held a speech at the General Assembly of the United Nations. A large portion of this speech was devoted to the issue of the Amazon. He was very clear in labeling the international response to the fires in the Amazon as colonialist. Stating that "It is a fallacy to say that the Amazon is the heritage of humanity and a misconception, as scientists say, to say our forest is the lungs of the world. Resorting to these fallacies, some countries, instead of helping, have followed the lies of the media and behaved disrespectfully, with a colonialist spirit. They have questioned what is most sacred to us: our sovereignty!" (Bolsonaro, 2019). According to Bolsonaro the international response to the fires was definitely imperialist, and he speaks out against the idea of the Amazon as common heritage. An argument that he provides is that "we cannot forget that the world must be fed. France and Germany, for instance, use more than 50% or their territories for agriculture, while Brazil uses merely 8% of its lands for the production of food – 61% of our territory is preserved" (Bolsonaro, 2019). Though Bolsonaro is not known for always telling the truth and in this case the 8% seems to be incorrect (2016 research estimates that about 30% of Brazil's land is used for agriculture), the rest of these numbers can be backed by sources (Trading Economics, 2016). In this statement Bolsonaro is concerned with the hypocrisy of countries calling for conservation of the Amazon who have already turned so much of their own land into fields for agriculture. He suggests that the fires are not necessarily a global crisis, but also partially portray Brazil's right to develop its own land.

He does not only criticize the response to the fires but also the proposed solutions stating that it was suggested to impose sanctions against Brazil without even speaking to them first (Bolsonaro, 2019). In addition, Bolsonaro criticizes the focus on indigenous people by NGOs and foreign governments. Bolsonaro argues that they present a narrow perspective of indigenous people to use them as a pawn for their own interests. According to him "the

indigenous peoples do not want to be poor landowners on top of rich lands" but that they want economic autonomy and development (Bolsonaro, 2019). Indeed, the NGOs analyzed often focused on protecting the indigenous people of the Amazon. They did provide limited information on these people, and thus questions remain whether their image of indigenous people is limited and holding them back from development. Or whether Bolsnaro is incorrect in stating that indigenous people want development. When looking at the literature Kröger (2020) does describe the existence of both of these opinions in Amazonian regions. Perhaps both of these sources present a narrow perspective of the diversity of indigenous people.

Bolsonaro clearly denounces the exclusiveness of international solutions and demands that "any initiative for assistance or support to the preservation of the Amazon Rainforest ... must be conducted in full respect to Brazilian sovereignty" (Bolsonaro, 2019). He continues to emphasize that Brazil is willing to embrace sustainability, as long as this is done in partnership. As is predicted in literature, Bolsonaro seems to use international law to preserve national sovereignty (Almeida, 2013).

Ministry of Foreign Affairs

The Brazilian Ministry of Foreign Affairs published a document in response to international initiatives for environmental funding. This press release was published on August 26, which was when international initiatives started pledging funding to bring a halt to the fires in the Amazon. The main argument in this document is that these new initiatives for funding are redundant and considerably below existing international commitments that have not yet been met. According to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs "several instruments under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) are already available, with a view to finance deforestation reduction and reforestation activities" (Minstry of Foreign Affairs, 2019). The press release continues to mention several existent initiatives that should have already led to billions of dollars in funding for Brazil, but these promised funds have yet to be fulfilled. Thus, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs requests that the international community engages in discussions with the UNFCC instead of launching new initiatives without Brazil's consultation. In addition, again, the government state that these new initiatives include threats to the national sovereignty. Hence, the ministry states that:

"Brazil is ready to move forward as a full sovereign nation, in accordance with the international instruments that we are party to and with our own environmental policy, implementing concrete actions to combat deforestation and forest degradation, particularly in the Amazon region" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2019).

The discourse provided by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs is in line with Bolsonaro's speech. The government emphasizes the need to work with initiatives in which Brazil is already included, rather than creating new ones. Such new initiatives are perceived as imperialist as they try to impose environmental policy on Brazil without including its government.

NGO: Imazon

The discourse found from the Brazilian NGO Imazon is much more similar to the international discourse. The NGO expresses far more concern over the Amazonian fires than the Brazilian government. Though, what is interesting is that in an interview with Carlos Souza Jr., the senior associate researcher at Imazon, Carlos does include more discourse on the reasons for deforestation. He describes how those opposing conservation believe that the amount of protected land in Brazil is too high and that they believe in 'developing' the Amazon (Imazon, 2019). The word 'develop' was not at all used in the international discourse, though it does help in presenting a more nuanced image of those in favor of deforestation, as their motives become clearer. The fact that this NGO does includes this information shows how essential it is to understand the situation. Thus, it is a local perspective that was not considered by international NGOs. The rest of the text is more similar to the international NGO's discourse, it is mostly concerned with information related to the Amazon and the climate. In addition, it describes how a majority of the Brazilian people is against deforestation.

Brazilian Ranchers & Union leaders

Contrarily, a video of a political meeting of ranchers living in the Amazon region, paints an entirely different picture. At this meeting we hear local politicians, union leaders and further locals all speak out against conservation. NGOs are claimed to interfere with sovereignty and conspire against Brazil and it is emphasized that the Amazon is theirs. As the head of a union for ranchers states "we will preserve the Amazon. But we will preserve it for our needs, not the needs of the world" (The New York Times, 2019). In the video these locals also describe how land that was given to them in the 80s for development was suddenly taken back with new environmental policy in the last decades, and that "Nobody cares about the people who live here, the breadwinners who live here" (The New York Times, 2019). This is in line with the aforementioned changes in environmental policy in Brazil. The statements made by these local ranchers and politicians seem to be much more in line with what is said

by the current government. They are mostly focused on an economic angle and their right to use the land for development. Especially NGOs are seen as a threat to sovereignty and thus described as being imperialist. The perspective of these ranchers reaffirms what Barca (2014) described on the topic of labor and conservation. Local ranchers do not immediately recognize the importance of environmental conservation. In addition, as Heatherington (2010) expects this makes local people suspicious of international conservation programs that claim the necessity of conservation for some larger interest from which they are excluded.

The analysis of these Brazilian sources does suggest the existence of ecological imperialism. This is directly claimed by local ranchers and governmental officials, but even this Brazilian NGO that strives for the conservation of the Amazon, presented a more nuanced description of the issue than the international organizations did.

Conclusion

This thesis sought to provide a better understanding of ecological imperialism. Through literature and a discourse analysis this research aimed to estimate the contemporary relevance of this theory. The discourse analysis was performed to find evidence for the existence of eco-imperialism in a current case of international environmentalism. Overall, the analysis has indeed found numerous examples of discourse that point towards imperialist power relations. In both the governmental, and non-governmental sources there were occurrences of the actor claiming the land of the Amazon as theirs, disregarding local perspectives, or suggesting initiatives that did not ensure Brazil's inclusion.

When studying the evidence in more detail, there are apparent differences between the sources. For the governmental organizations included in this analysis, especially for the EU, less imperialistic discourse was reported. Both the UN and the EU had more discourse focusing on cooperating with Brazil, and especially the EU presented a much more nuanced overview of the causes of deforestation, including more local information. Contrarily, the NGOs that were analyzed presented more discourse that portrayed the Amazon as 'ours' or as common heritage. Furthermore, the NGOs did not mention cooperating or starting a conversation with Brazil. Their solutions revolved around placing pressure on the Brazilian government.

A possible explanation of these differences could be that discourse from NGOs has a different purpose and is aimed at attracting attention and donors. Thus, they might be more inclined to include more persuasive language that plays on people's emotions rather than governmental organizations that might want to appear more objective. In addition, Brazil is a member of the UN and the EU was at that time working on a trade deal with Mercosur which includes Brazil. Thus, these organizations are more dependent on cooperation with Brazil.

The difference in discourse between governmental and non-governmental sources is note-worthy. It is especially interesting that the European Union presented such a cooperative and inclusive position with only limited discourse that could point towards imperialistic power relations. This is interesting because the EU includes dominant countries with a past of colonization who are often criticized by postcolonial theory (Young, 2016). The analyzed discourse from the EU varies greatly from France's, who is an EU member, original response when President Macron described the Amazon as "our house". Though this might be related to the aforementioned EU-Mercosur trade deal, still this might have been beneficial for cooperation and inclusive initiatives towards conservation. Additionally, Bolsonaro did not criticize the EU, he was more critical of international NGOs. Thus, different from many past

examples of imperialism, it appears to not be dominant countries, but dominant NGOs that are displaying ecological imperialism. However, these NGOs do have a prominent role in international politics. This can be noted through the fact that, for example, it was Harrison Ford, board member of Conservation International, who spoke at the UN General Assembly. Hence, international environmental NGOs play a significant part in setting the global agenda and discourse.

This can lead to potentially narrow perceptions of environmental crises. All of the actors analyzed provided rather extensive information on climate change and other ecological factors such as biodiversity. However, further information on local politics or dilemmas was barely ever included. The inclusion of the Brazilian sources sheds lights on numerous arguments and pieces of information that were left out by the international organizations. Except for the EU, no international source discussed Brazil's right to development. Neither did these sources provide information on different opinions in Brazil, such as that of the ranchers in favor of agricultural expansion.

As described the Brazilian sources that opposed the international environmental initiatives for the Amazon directly called these initiatives a threat to their sovereignty, accusing them of imperialism. The Brazilian section of the analysis was rather confined, so only limited conclusions can be drawn from this. However, it does prove that concerns over colonialism and sovereignty are existent. Whether these concerns are legitimate or a tactic to divert attention away from conservation of the Amazon is a question for further research, but these concerns do exist and are barely covered in the international media. With again an exception of the EU, Brazil's concerns over sovereignty were either not mentioned, or immediately disregarded as political strategy.

It seems that the opposing sides on the discussion of the Amazonian forest fires, Brazil and the international organizations, are talking past each other. International actors mostly discuss the fires in terms of greed and destruction, and the forest is often described as a form of a global good. On the other hand, Brazilian actors in favor of agricultural expansion in the Amazon, barely discuss the fires and future plans for the Amazon because they seem more concerned with the influence of international organizations in their country. From this analysis it is difficult to tell which side is more justified. The Amazon does have international importance, but the discourse around the fires does portray imperialist tendencies. In this degree, the main problem seems to exist in the fact that these different actors seem to be talking about each other instead of with each other. The current international discourse might

even have counter-productive implications on conservation as Brazil seemed to be more concerned with protecting its sovereignty than its rainforest.

This leads to the conclusion that the theory of ecological imperialism does have relevance in the current field of international environmentalism. Environmental organizations and initiatives need to be considerate of possible imperialist tendencies and unequal power relationships, especially towards the Global South. Local tensions and opposing opinions need to be acknowledged in order to create durable plans for conservation. International environmental attention and cooperation is increasing, and with this trend it is important to ensure that such initiatives provide equal agency globally. In the future there should be no plans for conservation without local consultation.

References

Secondary Sources

- Almeida, P. R. de. (2013). Sovereignty and regional integration in Latin America: a political conundrum? *Contexto Internacional*, *35*(2), 471–495. https://doi.org/10.1590/s0102-85292013000200006
- Barbosa, L. C. (1993). The world-system and the destruction of the Brazilian Amazon rain forest. *Review (Binghamton, NY)*, 16(2), 215–240. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/40241255
- Barca, S. (2014). Laboring the earth: Transnational reflections on the environmental history of work. *Environmental History*. https://doi.org/10.1093/envhis/emt099
- Clark, W. C. (1993). Editorial: Environmental Imperialism? *Environment*. https://doi.org/10.1080/00139157.1993.9929986
- Dawson, A. (2017). Extreme cities: the peril and promise of urban life in the age of climate change, 378.
- de Area Leão Pereira, E. J., Silveira Ferreira, P. J., de Santana Ribeiro, L. C., Sabadini Carvalho, T., & de Barros Pereira, H. B. (2019). Policy in Brazil (2016–2019) threaten conservation of the Amazon rainforest. *Environmental Science and Policy*, 100, 8–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2019.06.001
- Egan, M. (2002). Subaltern environmentalism in the United States: A historiographic review. Environment and History, 8(1), 21–41. https://doi.org/10.3197/096734002129342585
- Escobar, H. (2019, August 2). Brazilian president attacks deforestation data. *Science*.

 American Association for the Advancement of Science.

 https://doi.org/10.1126/science.365.6452.419
- Gandhi, L. (2019). Postcolonial theory: A critical introduction. Retrieved from https://books.google.com/books?hl=nl&lr=&id=kWNbDwAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PT 8&dq=GANDHI,+Leela+(1998).+Postcolonial+theory:+A+critical+introduction.+Sy dney:+Allen+%26+Unwin&ots=oye837E-O4&sig=UPug5UqzrGw9Ag9ZEF9KwdW2xCw
- Gonzalez, C. G. (2000). Beyond Eco-Imperialism: An Environmental Justice Critique of Free Trade. *Denver University Law Review*, 78. Retrieved from https://heinonline.org/HOL/Page?handle=hein.journals/denlr78&id=991&div=46&col lection=journals

Hansen, L. (2014). Postsructuralism. In J. Baylis, S. Smith, & P. Owens (Eds.), *The globalization of world politics : an introduction to international relations* (6th ed., pp. 169–183). Oxford: OUP.

- Heatherington, T. (2010). Wild sardinia: Indigeneity and the global dreamtimes of environmentalism. Wild Sardinia: Indigeneity and the Global Dreamtimes of Environmentalism. https://doi.org/10.1093/envhis/emq124
- Huggan, G., & Tiffin, H. (2007). GREEN POSTCOLONIALISM. *Interventions*, *9*(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1080/13698010601173783
- Karagiannis, N. (2004). Avoiding responsibility: the politics and discourse of European development policy. Pluto Press.
- Khan, F. R., & Lund-Thomsen, P. (2011). CSR as imperialism: Towards a phenomenological approach to CSR in the developing world. *Journal of Change Management*, 11(1), 73–90. https://doi.org/10.1080/14697017.2011.548943
- Kröger, M. (2020). Deforestation, cattle capitalism and neodevelopmentalism in the Chico Mendes Extractive Reserve, Brazil. *Journal of Peasant Studies*, 47(3), 464–482. https://doi.org/10.1080/03066150.2019.1604510
- Miller, N. (2006). The historiography of nationalism and national identity in Latin America. Nations and Nationalism, 12(2), 201–221. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8129.2006.00237.x
- Nygren, A. (2013). Eco-imperialism and environmental justice. In *Routledge International Handbook of Social and Environmental Change* (pp. 58–69). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203814550
- Omar, S. M. (2012). Sidi M. Omar Rethinking Development from a Postcolonial.... *Universitat Oberta de Catalunya JOURNAL OF CONFLICTOLOGY*, *3*(1), 42–49.

 https://doi.org/10.7238/joc.v3i1.1296
- Prasad, A. (2003). The Gaze of the Other: Postcolonial Theory and Organizational Analysis. In *Postcolonial Theory and Organizational Analysis* (pp. 3–43). Palgrave Macmillan US. https://doi.org/10.1057/9781403982292_1
- Said, E. (1993). Culture and Imperialism. *Foreign Affairs*, 72(3), 194. https://doi.org/10.2307/20045634
- Scholtz, W. (2008). Common heritage: saving the environment for humankind or exploiting resources in the name of eco-imperialism? *The Comparative and International Law Journal of Southern Africa*, 41(2), 273–293. https://doi.org/10.2307/23253186

Sen, M. (2009). Spatial justice: The ecological imperative and postcolonial development. *Journal of Postcolonial Writing*, 45(4), 365–377.

https://doi.org/10.1080/17449850903273507

- Slovic, S. (2010). The Third Wave of Ecocriticism: North American Reflections on the Current Phase of the Discipline. *Ecozon@: European Journal of Literature, Culture and Environment*, *I*(1). https://doi.org/10.37536/ecozona.2010.1.1.312
- Slovic, S., Rangarajan, S., & Sarveswaran, V. (2015). *Ecocriticism of the global South*. Lexington Books.
- Sluyter, A. (2002). *Colonialism and landscape: Postcolonial theory and applications*.

 Retrieved from

 https://books.google.com/books?hl=nl&lr=&id=XA6R9UG2WxQC&oi=fnd&pg=PP

 11&dq=SLUYTER,+Andrew,+Colonialism+and+Landscape.+Postcolonial+Theory+a
 nd+Applications,+Lanham,+Rowman+%26+Littlefield+Publishers,+2001.&ots=sk1G
 6xzhoB&sig=fBz0uB9UH9k76BUCk8aI2xwqcBs
- Soomin, L., & Shirley, S. (2009). Eco-Imperialism: The Global Norths Method of Mass Intervention. *Journal of Alternative Perspectives in the Social Sciences*, 1(3), 846–860.
- Stabile, M. C. C., Guimarães, A. L., Silva, D. S., Ribeiro, V., Macedo, M. N., Coe, M. T., ... Alencar, A. (2020). Solving Brazil's land use puzzle: Increasing production and slowing Amazon deforestation. *Land Use Policy*, *91*, 104362. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2019.104362
- Sylvester, C. (1999). Development studies and postcolonial studies: disparate tales of the "Third World." *Third World Quarterly*, *20*(4), 703–721. https://doi.org/10.2307/3993584
- Van Dijk, T. A. (1993). Principles of critical discourse analysis. *Discourse & Society*, 4(2), 249–283. https://doi.org/10.1177/0957926593004002006
- Young, R. J. (2012). Postcolonial remains. *New Literary History*. https://doi.org/10.1353/nlh.2012.0009
- Young, R. J. C. (2016). *Postcolonialism: An Historical Introduction. Postcolonialism: An Historical Introduction*. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119316817

Primary Sources

Andreoni, M., & Londoño, E. (2019, August 26). Amid Outrage Over Rainforest Fires, Many in the Amazon Remain Defiant - The New York Times. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/26/world/americas/brazil-amazon-rainforest-fire.html

- BBC News. (2019, August 26). Amazon fires: Leonardo DiCaprio gives \$5m for rainforest BBC News. *BBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/newsbeat-49472920
- Bolsonaro, J. (2019, September 24). Brazil President Addresses General Debate, 74th

 Session. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TRiF4wy2eM http://statements.unmeetings.org/GA74/BR EN.pdf_
- Conservation International. (2019). About Conservation. Retrieved June 17, 2020, from https://www.conservation.org/about
- Conservation International (2019a, August 22). The Amazon is on fire: 5 things you need to know. Retrieved from https://www.conservation.org/blog/the-amazon-is-on-fire-5-things-you-need-to-know
- ---. (2019b, August 23). Four questions about the Amazon fires, answered. Retrieved from https://www.conservation.org/blog/four-questions-about-the-amazon-fires-answered
- European Union (2019a, October). Using Trade Policy to Tackle Climate Change. Retrieved from https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/ATAG/2019/642231/EPRS_ATA(2019)642231 EN.pdf
- ---. (2019b, November 18). When climate disasters strike, the EU is here to help. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/echo/climatecampaign_en
- ---. (2019c, November 29). Briefing: Amazon Wildfire Crisis. Need for an International Response. Retrieved from https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2019/644198/EPRS_BRI(2019)644198_EN.pdf
- Greenpeace. (2019). Over Greenpeace. Retrieved June 17, 2020, from https://www.greenpeace.org/nl/over-ons/
- Greenpeace (2019a, August 21). Greenpeace Responds to Amazon Forest Fires. Retrieved from https://www.greenpeace.org/usa/news/greenpeace-responds-to-amazon-forest-fires/
- ---. (2019b, September 4). Greenpeace Calls on Fast Food Giants to Take a Stand Against Bolsonaro's Amazon Destruction. Retrieved from

https://www.greenpeace.org/usa/news/greenpeace-calls-on-fast-food-giants-to-take-a-stand-against-bolsonaros-amazon-destruction/

- ---. (2019c, September 25). Activists in NYC confront Bolsonaro about lies and his role in Amazon destruction. Retrieved from https://www.greenpeace.org/usa/activists-in-nyc-confront-bolsonaro-about-lies-and-his-role-in-amazon-destruction/
- ---. (2019d, October 1). At the UN General Assembly, Bolsonaro tried to sell an image of Brazil that does not exist. Retrieved from https://www.greenpeace.org/usa/at-the-ungeneral-assembly-bolsonaro-tried-to-sell-an-image-of-brazil-that-does-not-exist/
- Imazon (2019, September 2). After the Amazon Fires. What's Next for Stopping

 Deforestation. Retrieved from https://skoll.org/2019/09/02/after-the-amazon-fireswhats-next-for-stopping-deforestation/
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2019, August 26). Environmental funding: existing international mechanisms. Retrieved from http://www.itamaraty.gov.br/en/press-releases/20735-environmental-funding-existing-international-mechanisms
- The Guardian. (2019, August 23). Amazon fires: what is happening and is there anything we can do? *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2019/aug/23/amazon-fires-what-is-happening-anything-we-can-do
- The New York Times. (2019, October 7). Meet the Ranchers Who Claim the Brazilian Amazon is Theirs to Burn | The Dispatch YouTube. Retrieved November 10, 2019, from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TcJUSMiKQyY
- Trading Economics. (2016). France Agricultural Land (% Of Land Area) 1961-2016 Data | 2020 Forecast. Retrieved July 2, 2020, from https://tradingeconomics.com/france/agricultural-land-percent-of-land-area-wb-data.html
- United Nations. (2019a, August 22). UN / Amazon Fires. Retrieved from https://www.unmultimedia.org/tv/unifeed/asset/2436/2436215/
- ---. (2019b, August 29). Decades of progress 'can be wiped out overnight,' UN chief laments at climate session in Yokohama. Retrieved from https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/08/1045211_
- ---. (2019c, September 9). We are 'burning up our future', UN's Bachelet tells Human Rights Council. Retrieved from https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/09/1045862_
- ---. (2019d, September 23). As Wildfires, Heatwaves Sweep Globe, Urgent Action Key to Stopping Alarming Rate of Deforestation. Secretary-General Warns at Alliance for

- Rainforests Event. Retrieved from https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/sgsm19755.doc.htm
- ---. (2019e, Sepbember 23). Harrison Ford on the importance of rainforests at the UN Climate Action Summit 2019. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NzsV0_PIKp0
- World Wildlife Fund. (2017). About Us | WWF. Retrieved June 17, 2020, from https://www.worldwildlife.org/about
- WWF. (2019a, August 21). WWF Statement on Brazilian Amazon Forest Fires. Retrieved from https://www.worldwildlife.org/press-releases/wwf-statement-on-brazilian-amazon-forest-fires
- ---. (2019b, August 22). WWF statement on devastating forest fires in the Amazon. Retrieved from https://wwf.panda.org/?351955/WWF-statement-on-devastating-forest-fires-in-the-Amazon
- ---. (2019c, August 24). How to help the Amazon right now: WWF's Emergency Fund for Amazon Fires. Retrieved from https://www.worldwildlife.org/pages/how-to-help-the-amazon-right-now-wwf-s-emergency-fund-for-amazon-fires
- ---. (2019d, August 30). Publication: WWF Emergency Fund for Amazon. Retrieved from https://www.worldwildlife.org/publications/wwf-emergency-fund-for-amazon
- ---. (2019e, November 18). WWF Statement on 2019 Amazon Deforestation. Retrieved from https://www.worldwildlife.org/press-releases/wwf-statement-on-2019-amazon-deforestation-data